
                            VINNIE REAM
                      LINCOLN'S YOUNG SCULPTOR

(Music @ 0:00) Rachmaninoff Symphony #2 excerpt.

(Video) Titles "Vinnie Ream, Lincoln's Young Sculptor, based on the book, A
Labor of Love The Life and Art of Vinnie Ream, created by Glenn V. Sherwood,
Narrated by Richard Fatherly" over moving video of Vinnie Ream portrait by
Healy, dissolve to statue hand holding scroll, dissolve to statue hand holding
cape, dissolve to Vinnie Ream 1870 name logo on statue base and fade to black.

(Music @ 0:44) Mahler Symphony #2, Movement #1 theme excerpt.

(Video) Fade up to montage of old black and white exterior views of the US
Capitol with snow falling and people gathering on a winter evening.

(Narrator) The weather was cold, with a trace of snow and sleet;  It was a
dreary January evening in Washington, D.C.  Yet a multitude of people gathered
on the steps of the United States Capitol.  They came for a chance to gain
admittance to the rotunda and be a part of the history being created inside.
This spontaneous outpouring, in 1871, was like nothing the Nation's Capital had
seen for years.  Inside the rotunda, the Marine Band began to play.

(Brass Band Music @ 1:41) "Hail to the Chief."
(Video) Sketches of band, crowd, Grant & dignitaries entering rotunda.

(Narrator)  The assembled members of the Senate and House of Representatives
along with their families and friends watched as the procession of dignitaries
entered.  Led by President Grant, the delegation included the Cabinet, the
Supreme Court and foreign ambassadors from many nations.  When they had taken
their seats, the doors were opened and the crowd surged in.

(Video) Crowd, rotunda doors closing, David Davis, transition to color from
black and white with 37 star 1871 Flag being raised.

(Narrator) The rotunda soon filled to capacity.  The doors were closed and those
who were left outside pounded on the great doors.  What could command the
attention of so many people, both famous and common?
After a speech, Supreme Court Justice David Davis raised the red, white and blue
American flag made of silk, a gift from the people of France, to reveal what all
had come to see: The marble statue of Abraham Lincoln.

(Music @ 2:49) Mahler Symphony #2 "The Resurrection" finale.

(Video) Zoom in on statue, montage of face, pan down from fresco to scroll, pan
up to statue profile against rotunda painting with flag, cut to black; fade up
on low angle view looking up into dome with statue, photo of Vinnie.

(Brass Band Music @ 3:49) "Hail To The Chief" and crowd cheering.



(Narrator) In a moment etched in time, applause broke out, filling the rotunda
and washing over the statue and its creator, the young woman sculptor Vinnie
Ream.  Just 23 years old, Miss Ream hardly looked like a master craftsman.

(Music @ 4:02) Rachmaninoff Symphonic Dances excerpt.
(Video) Dissolve to outside and inside views of Ford's Theater, montage of old
photographs of Abraham Lincoln and Vinnie Ream.

(Narrator) The saga began on a dreary evening in April of 1865, when a shot rang
out at Ford's Theater in Washington.  The next day, the country learned that
Abraham Lincoln had died.  One person destined to be affected by the news was
Vinnie Ream, then a teenage girl and a young apprentice sculptor who was
modeling the President.  Miss Ream was in agony with grief and could not then
envision the fateful opportunity the tragedy would present.  Lincoln allowed the
modeling sessions when he heard the young art prodigy was a poor western girl,
born in a log cabin in the wilds of Madison, Wisconsin.  When Lincoln was asked
about the request, the president drawled a quick reply:

(Lincoln) Poor, is she?  Well, that's nothing agin' her.

(Narrator) As Vinnie Ream modeled Lincoln, she acquired his persona.  She later
recalled the experience that would come to change her life:

(Vinnie) And so it was, the great heart which vanity could not unlock opened
with the sympathy that recalled his own youth...  I was modeling him in clay,
but all the time his personality was sinking deeper into my soul.

(Music @ 5:16) Pachelbel Canon excerpt flute and guitar.
(Video) Montage of old Vinnie Ream photographs.

(Narrator) She was an unlikely-looking sculptor, with her chestnut ringlets and
elfin smile.  Standing less than 5 feet tall, her diminutive stature was
reported by one visiting journalist who observed that "less than five feet
intervene between the topmost curl and the faded carpet below."
Vinnie Ream was compared to charismatic women of the past. One visiting writer
noted: "She has the same large, lustrous black eyes that show a rich, grand
nature."  And like other woman of influence, she seemed to know the power of
subtle diplomacy.  After meeting the diminutive charmer, one doting elderly
congressman remarked: "What a wonderful way that girl has of squeezing one's
hand."  But it wasn't just "coquettry," as some of her critics claimed:  Studio
visitors often saw Vinnie Ream looking radiant in a long white gown, with a
white dove on her shoulder.  Other journalists noted her charisma, writing that:
"Miss Ream causes the visitor to at once feel at home... she is all vivacity,
and you feel at once the power of her personal magnetism." Another correspondent
observed that she was "nervous, spirituelle, slightly built... simple and
unaffected as a child, with a peculiarly changeful expression of countenance.
Her personality is as wonderful as her talent."

(Video) Healy portrait dissolve to Arapahoe Peak, cabin deck, interviews.



(Narrator) To help raise public awareness about the sculptor, the life and art
of Vinnie Ream has been chronicled in a thorough, documented book written by
Colorado author Glenn Sherwood.

(Glenn Sherwood, author) Being related to the Ream family through both parents,
I decided to write a comprehensive illustrated biography about Vinnie Ream when
I discovered that nothing quite like it had ever been done before.  That project
became a ten-year odyssey.  To me, it was a great learning experience and done
in the hope that it can help make this important artist better known.

(Jack Hofer, Publisher) When I saw Vinnie Ream's picture and read about her life
and art, I knew I had to publish her story.  Not only did she sculpt one of the
most important statues in the history of our country, her life and talents are
an inspiration to women and men alike.  I saw it as a worthwhile courageous
story about a very special woman.  I feel honored to have worked on this
project.

(Dr. Barbara Wolanin, US Capitol Art Curator) Vinnie's story has always
impressed me, just imagining that someone only 18 years old could have gotten
the commission to do one of the most important statues in the country at the
time, the Lincoln.  And I think she is a wonderful role model for young women
today.  Any teenager can kind of relate to her.

(Maggie Parker, Sculptor) And it was fairly recently that I heard of Vinnie and
I'm astonished that someone of her caliber, with a story as interesting as
her's, has been overlooked for so long.

(Video) Wisconsin 1836 map, early Madison, parents, hotel guests.

(Narrator) Vinnie Ream was born in Madison, Wisconsin on September 25, 1847 as
Lavinia Ellen Ream, the youngest daughter of Robert and Lavinia Ream who came to
the Midwest from Pennsylvania.  Her father was of French Huguenot and German
"Pennsylvania Deutsch" lineage.  Her mother's family, the McDonalds, were of
Scottish ancestry.  Vinnie Ream was born in a log cabin built in 1837 on a
narrow isthmus between lakes Monona and Mendota, near the present-day Wisconsin
State Capitol.  The cabin was operated by the Reams as a stage coach stop and it
served as one of the first hotels in the area.  Guests slept on the floor at the
rate of "2 pence per square foot."

(Video) Indians, Washington 1852, Akers, Kansas, College, VR, MR portrait.

(Narrator) Vinnie Ream learned how to draw and paint from Winnebago Indians in
Wisconsin.  Later, in 1854, as a child of seven, she had played with clay often
during her visits to the Washington, D.C. studio of sculptor Benjamin Paul Akers
after her family had moved to the city.  Her early attempts at clay modeling
showed talent and Akers predicted she would go far.  Vinnie Ream and her family
left Washington when her father accepted a surveying assignment in Kansas, but
she was sent to a women's college in Columbia, Missouri; where she became an
outstanding student in art, literature and music.  At age 12, her prose was
printed by the press and she began to write poetry.  Her early art was notable
and she painted a portrait of Martha Washington for her literary society.



(Music @ 10:12) Mozart: Flute & Harp Concerto, 2nd movement.
(Video) Montage of old sketches ending with couple, fade to black.  Fade up on
Ft. Smith, wagon in storm, unfinished US Capitol, Post Office, DLO.

(Narrator) When the Civil War began, the family was living in Fort Smith
Arkansas.  With great difficulty, they made their way through the southern lines
and returned to Washington where Vinnie Ream obtained a job with the Postal
Service as a clerk in the Dead Letter Office; a position she held until after
the war.

(Music @ 11:33) Guitar intro "Annie Laurie" and vocal excerpt.
(Video) Zoom out on guitar, name card, concert ad, war hospitals, Epiphany.

(Narrator) Miss Ream served as a volunteer for war relief and wrote letters for
wounded soldiers in the hospitals.  She sang in benefit concerts and sang as a
paid vocalist at local churches in Washington D.C. such as the historic Church
of the Epiphany.  She played the piano, harp and guitar "with exquisite skill."
She did not waste time in trivial pastimes.  She told her mother of a feeling of
destiny that provided a guiding force:

(Video) Zoom in on VR face cross & curls photo and fade to black.

(Vinnie) I feel that I am to have some special work in the world.  I don't know
what it is, but I must be ready for it when it comes.

(Video) Fade up on Rollins photo, 1863 Capitol, Mills, VR art, Freedom.

(Narrator) In 1863, Miss Ream made a more eventful visit to a sculpture
studio.  Missouri Congressman James Rollins took her to an improvised studio at
the United States Capitol to see the sculptor Clark Mills about having a
sculpture made for the school at Columbia.  Mills was in charge of casting the
Statue of Freedom in bronze for the U.S. Capitol dome.  Upon watching Mills
model the clay, the enthusiastic Vinnie blurted an audacious notion:

(Video) Vinnie Ream at age 15 wearing cape, montage of early sculpture.

(Vinnie) I can do that.

(Narrator) Mills tossed her a wad of clay that she began to shape and form.  She
soon succeeded in molding the clay into a convincing likeness of an old Indian
chief.  Mills was so impressed he invited her to return as a student helper.
Miss Ream made the most of working in the studio at the Capitol.  She rapidly
made portrait busts and relief medallions of many notables, including
congressman Daniel Vorhees-Secretary of State William Seward-and Pennsylvania
representative Thaddeus Stevens.  The beleaguered statesmen often sought the
secluded isolation of the Capitol studio to relax.  Often having that "strange
insensibility" that accompanies "inordinate vanity," they knew no greater eulogy
than to be immortalized in stone.  Sculptors were special.  Congressmen like
John Wentworth popularized the novelty of the "wonder girl" artist.
Miss Ream later recalled the support that many had given her:



(Vinnie) As a plant thrives beneath the sunlight, so I throve under their
generous influence... and I worked early and late that they should not be
disappointed in their little protegee.

(Music @ 14:24) "Morning Has Broken" midi synth piano arrangement.
(Video) 1862 map, sunrise, DC skyline, Glenwood graves, statue, poem.

(Narrator) During the War, Miss Ream often went to the Capitol early in the
morning to watch the sunrise.  She could often hear the fire of cannon in the
distance.  In her study of art, Vinnie Ream went to a graveyard to study the
monuments.  She came upon the grave of a young girl who was about her own age
and a whole family that had perished together.  Death by disease or by warfare
was a constant sobering reality in wartime Washington.  Miss Ream seemed to take
the fleeting nature of life philosophically, with no delusions of being
invincible.  She wrote down a poem of her impressions:

(Vinnie) We are all but passing by, As on life's sunny vale we glide, Do we
think that death is nigh?  Or think that life's a lasting tide?

(Video) Sherwood interview, Bob Ream, Lee statue, early VR sculptures.

(Glenn Sherwood) Vinnie Ream's brother Bob left the family and served in the
Rebel army, which would later raise allegations that the artist was a
Confederate sympathizer.  And this may have influenced her art.  Vinnie Ream
began her career during the Civil War.  One of her earliest works was "The Dying
Standard Bearer," a medallion which depicted a color bearer dying in battle.  It
was the Lincoln Administration's goal to keep the Union intact and seek its
quick restoration after the war.  In the spirit of this idea, Miss Ream created
a national emblematical fountain group of four figures.  It was called "the
Union Restored, as it is to be."  The work consisted of four sisters gathered
around the American flag, with figures representing the North--the South--the
East--and the West regions of the Union.  One of these figures, "the West," was
rendered in marble and today stands in the Wisconsin State Capitol.  The figure
depicted the young West in the act of walking or pressing forward.

(Music @ 16:46) "Annie Laurie" midi synth piano arrangement.
(Video) Spartacus model, med school, early art, Lincoln photos, life masks.

(Narrator)  Another early full-length figure was the gladiator Spartacus that
Miss Ream modeled after a self-study of anatomy; which, like medicine, was
considered a taboo subject for respectable young ladies to study.  Vinnie Ream
also made a bust of her sister's child, titled "the Morning Glory" after the
garland which adorned the lower perimeter of the figure: A method also employed
by other sculptors to conceal the cut-off effect of the arms.  Miss Ream made a
series of portraits of young women done in the same manner.  One of the earliest
of these was titled the "Violet," which some thought to be a self-portrait.  The
"Butterfly" and a companion bust titled the "Lily" were portraits of the
laughing twin children of Capitol Architect Edward Clark.  The butterfly shown
on the child's shoulder was a symbol of immortal life.
In February of 1865, Clark Mills made a life mask of Lincoln which revealed a
startling change in the President's appearance from one made just 4 years
earlier by Leonard Wells Volk.  Abraham Lincoln had aged with great rapidity.



Vinnie Ream developed several versions of Lincoln busts and relief medallions
that were praised by colleagues of the martyred President for their remarkable
fidelity.  Her skill with portraiture grew to a higher level.

(Music @ 18:00) Ralph Vaughn-Williams "The Wasps" overture excerpt.
(Video) Montage of early Lincoln works by Vinnie Ream.

(Narrator) After Lincoln's death, Vinnie learned that interest was growing for a
statue for the U.S. Capitol.  She sent a letter to the Committee asking for the
job and submitted a copy of the Lincoln bust as an example of her work.  She
expressed some doubt that her work would even be considered:

(Video) VR and Lincoln bust, Stevens, Capitol, senators, debate transcripts.

(Vinnie) I thought they would laugh at me.

(Narrator) But they didn't laugh.  The cagey Republican patriarch Thaddeus
Stevens championed the idea and orchestrated a resolution to give Vinnie Ream
the coveted commission outright.  The measure drew fire from east coast art
advocates and resulted in a lengthy debate when the bill came to the Senate on a
hot July evening in 1866.

(Video) Slow zoom in on old photo of the US Capitol.
(Music @ 19:29) "Barbara Allen" synth arrangement of midi by Barry Taylor.

(Narrator) Senator Charles Sumner of Massachusetts led the opposition.

(Sumner) This candidate is not competent to produce the work which you propose
to order... she cannot do it... admit that she may make a statue, she cannot
make one that you will be justified in placing in the National Capitol."

(Narrator) Sumner argued that a sculptor should be sought with "ripe genius" and
"ample knowledge of art" and said that Congress should recruit a more
experienced and conventional American sculptor such as the aging Hiram Powers.
But the rugged Senator James Nesmith of Oregon clashed with the vociferous
Sumner whom he saw as a mouthpiece for "educated" east coast ideas.

(Nesmith) The Senator might have raised the same objection to Mr. Lincoln, that
he was not qualified for the presidency because his reading had not been as
extensive as that of the senator or because he had lived among rude and
uncultivated society.

(Narrator) Senator Richard Yates of Illinois and Senator McDougall of California
had been friends of Lincoln and praised Vinnie Ream's model.  But Senator Jacob
Howard of Michigan, who was also educated in the east, chided them and echoed
Sumner's views.

(Howard) We have not an artist of competency among ourselves. And I expect,
having in view the youth and inexperience of Miss Ream, and I will go further
and say having in view her sex I shall expect a complete failure in this work.

(Video) Signatures on petition, bad Capitol art, Sumner, Cowan.



(Narrator) Howard's sexist remarks hurt the opposition.  Vinnie Ream had her own
backers who had a garnered a petition in support of her ability. Remarkably, the
document bore the signatures of President Andrew Johnson--the Attorney General--
the Speaker of the House--the General of the Army--a large group of senators and
representatives in congress and an impressive list of noted politicians--
generals--diplomats--and artists.  Congress had acquired a posture of ultra-
Americanism to foster development of native art talent.  Some senators were
still nervous about art fiascoes of the Capitol like Greenough's massive half-
nude statue of "George Washington" which had bore the brunt of ridicule.  Sumner
gave a half-baked tirade about U.S. Capitol art that pointed out the good works,
but he also defended Greenough's work as one that demonstrated a "high knowledge
of art." Senator Edgar Cowan of Pennsylvania seemed to sum up the prevailing
sentiments.

(Cowan) If the statuary in the Capitol is in bad taste, let us improve it.  And
I do not know any other way than to employ this young lady who manifests such
extraordinary ability.

(Narrator) Other senators challenged Howard and his replies deteriorated into a
bombastic harangue that belittled the abilities of women in general, which
helped swing the vote in Vinnie Ream's favor.  Both Howard and the staunch
abolitionist Charles Sumner had missed the point of the debate entirely.  The
commission reflected post-war views about "a new birth of freedom" that broke
down many barriers.
The artist was likened to the rough-hewn president she was destined to model:
A man of humble origin, who was largely self-taught and who cared little about
eastern conventionalities.  The award represented a culture clash between
settled eastern ideas and the fresh independent spirit of the West.  Vinnie Ream
became a living symbol who stood for a distinctive form of art that represented
common Americans rather than cultivated aristocrats.

(Glenn Sherwood) When the final vote was taken, the commission was awarded to
Vinnie Ream with 23 ayes, 9 nays and 18 absent.  So Miss Ream, at the age of 18,
became the first woman and the youngest artist to ever receive a U.S. Government
commission for a statue.  She had the award, but the seemingly generous congress
gave her no advance money to fund the work, as was often done with such
commissions. The contract required her to build a life-size plaster model
acceptable to the Secretary of the Interior prior to receipt of a half-payment
of $5000.  Vinnie Ream was allowed to use a room in the Capitol to model the
work and had the undraped figure inspected by surgeons for accuracy.  She
borrowed the Brooks Brothers suit that Lincoln actually wore on the night of the
assassination to help achieve authenticity.  With reverence and trembling hands,
she measured the blood stained garments.

(Music @ 24:23) Mozart: Flute & Harp Concerto, Movement #1, busy theme.
(Video) News headline, smitten swains, Swisshelm,

(Narrator) Meanwhile, the act of Congress giving a major art commission to a
teenage girl from the West created a rhubarb of regional rivalry.  Vinnie Ream
became famous overnight.  A Milwaukee paper printed much of the Senate debate
under the headline: "Congress Captured by a Wisconsin Girl!"  Some papers



responded by upbraiding Miss Ream and her congressional patrons.  Many eastern
art connoisseurs were offended and thought anything outside their sphere of
influence to be inferior.  Miss Ream's beauty was both a blessing and a curse,
attracting many smitten swains.  The unruly woman correspondent Jane Swisshelm
blasted Vinnie Ream in a column that suggested she had used "feminine wiles" to
cajole the commission.  The story was widely printed.  One perceptive editor
titled the piece "A homely woman's opinion of a pretty one."

(Music @ 25:29) Mozart: Flute & Harp Concerto, Movement #1, busy theme.
(Video) Ross, managers, Sickles, news clippings, Reverdy Johnson, Butler,
Stevens, Andrew Johnson, Sloca article, Brady, Whitman, Wallace, Nast.

(Narrator) During the impeachment of President Andrew Johnson, a brouhaha
erupted again when Vinnie Ream was targeted by reconstruction radicals to
influence the vote of Senator Edmund Ross, who was a boarder in the Ream home.
It was alleged that radicals visited Miss Ream and suggested that if she did not
influence Ross to vote for Johnson's conviction, "It would be the worst for
her."  Vinnie Ream's refusal to be involved in the frenzy to dump Johnson led a
group of impeachment managers to evict her from the Capitol Studio.  The room
was commandeered as a jail under the guise that it was needed to imprison a
Cincinnati lawyer, for questioning, who had earned a tidy sum of money betting
on the outcome of the trial.  The radicals, enraged by the failed impeachment,
even implied that a special cell would be fitted up for the uncooperative Miss
Ream.  Some of her supporters, like the distinguished lawyer and Senator Reverdy
Johnson, offered to defend her in the fracas.
One radical leader was especially abrasive.  The former Civil War general
Benjamin Franklin Butler was called "the beast" for his severe steam-roller
tactics.  From the floor of the House the bombastic Butler bellowed: "It is very
clear that these rooms should be cleaned out, and at once... Let her and
everyone else who visits her there be cleared out, and if the statue of Mr.
Lincoln which she is supposed to be making is spoilt in so doing as one of his
friends I shall be very glad of it, for, from what I hear of it, I think it is a
thing that will do neither him nor the country credit."  Here the gavel fell.
"War on Women" the Democratic press announced and several articles titled
"Beauty and the Beast" appeared blasting Butler and his gang.  Vinnie Ream
denied involvement and her studio would later be reinstated by the influence of
Thaddeus Stevens.  "Justice and Mercy: Congress has once again disposed of the
weighty case of Miss Vinnie Ream," wrote the New York Times.  But the subtle
Miss Ream was sympathetic.  She would often be credited with preventing Andrew
Johnson's premature ouster from the presidency.
The studio became a fashionable attraction.  Many venerable visitors came like
the Civil War photographer Mathew Brady--the poet Walt Whitman--writer Lew
Wallace--and political cartoonist Thomas Nast.  The studio was near the office
of Supreme Court Justice David Davis, who had been Lincoln's personal manager.
He visited often giving advice.  Vinnie Ream later recalled their support:

(Video) David Davis, old Leslie's engraving of VR in studio, fade to black.

(Vinnie) Friends flocked around Judge Davis.  He was the lode-star who drew them
to my studio.  Friend and foe gathered there with a common interest, the success
of the work.  Old feuds were forgotten, and they met on neutral ground, some on
friendly terms who had not spoken to each other for years.



(Music @ 28:27) Mozart: Flute & Harp Concerto, Movement #3, busy theme.
(Video) Fade up on NY harbor, Carrara, Europe, Dore, Kaulbach, Florence, Venice,
Rome, statue model, Vinnie, Liszt, Story, Hosmer, Lewis.

(Narrator) After the Lincoln model was completed and approved, Miss Ream and her
parents sailed for Europe where the statue would be rendered in marble.  She
planned to select the stone and supervise the rough cutting in Italy before
finishing the statue with her own hands.  After arriving in England, they toured
the British Museum and traveled on to France.  The family stayed three months in
Paris while Miss Ream studied with Gustave Dore and other local artists.  In
October the family left for Austria, Switzerland and Munich in Germany where she
visited the art school of Wilhelm Kaulbach.  They went on to Italy, stopping in
Florence and Venice.  Shortly after arriving in Rome, the young woman sculptor
and her parents took apartments in an old palace.  Miss Ream secured a studio
where the Lincoln model was put on display.  Almost from the moment of her
arrival, Vinnie Ream was deluged with visitors.  In Rome, she modeled a bust of
composer Franz Liszt.

(Music @ 29:31) Liebestraum #3 midi sequence by Robert Finley

(Narrator) She had a letter of introduction to Cardinal Antonelli and modeled a
bust of the redoubtable Secretary to the Pontiff.  Antonelli was very impressed
that the Government would trust her with such an important work as the Lincoln
statue and he gave her a valuable cameo locket that was carved at the Vatican.
American artists living in Rome became friends and advised her about refinements
to the Lincoln model.  Many American sculptors came to offer advice and
encouragement.  William Wetmore Story visited and others were notable woman
sculptor Harriet Hosmer--and the black American sculptress Edmonia Lewis.

(Video) Sherwood interview, Healy cutaway, Healy portrait of Vinnie Ream.

(Glenn Sherwood) Another mentor was the American portrait painter George P.A.
Healy.  George Healy painted a portrait of Miss Ream in Rome which was donated
to the Smithsonian in 1917. One writer seeing the work noted: "The likeness is
almost startling, the dark eyes are full of a soft, melancholy fire and the
curves of the crimson lips are expressive of the woman's sensitiveness rather
than the artist's triumph.  It is a thoughtful, earnest face.  In looking at it,
one cannot but feel that the crown of genius may be lined with thorns."

(Music @ 31:13) Mozart: Flute & Harp Concerto, Movement #3, busy theme.
(Video) NY harbor, unveiling handbill, Lincoln statue, Carpenter, Trumbull, news
clippings, Banks, VR bribe clipping, Powers, Curtis.

(Narrator) In late 1870, Vinnie Ream returned with her marble statue of
Lincoln which was soon unveiled at the Capitol in a dazzling ceremony attended
by the highest officials of the government.  Orators alluded to its spiritual
significance and its purity of marble as a symbol of "Divine Providence."
Soon afterward, the $5000 due the artist was doubled by Congress in view of her
success.  The increased amount fueled another uproar in the press.

(Music @ 31:44) Mozart: Flute & Harp Concerto, Movement #1, busy theme.



(Narrator) A prominent Chicago paper ran a spicy article about "busts" on
exhibition.  Jaundiced lady writers in Horace Greeley's New York Daily Tribune
blasted Miss Ream's work as a "frightful abortion."  They called the artist a
"fraud" who had hired "patient drudges" to carve the statue while the lady
"flitted and flirted" about Rome.  An editorial in the Tribune went on to blast
the supportive Congressmen as "men of deficient moral sense." A February 1871
news story in another paper reported that Vinnie Ream had received a letter from
a man connected with the Tribune offering her $1,000 to relinquish the
commission to a sculptor favored by the Tribune.  The writers asked: "Does this
account for the Tribune's malignity?"  The redoubtable Hiram Powers wrote a
letter from Florence implying that Miss Ream was a "mountebank" with "no more
talent for art than a carver of weeping willows on a tombstone."

(Music @ 32:48) Mozart: Flute & Harp Concerto, Movement #1, busy theme.

(Narrator) It was also reported that the aging sculptor had said that Vinnie
Ream's success was evidence of the "prostitution of art at our Capitol."
Articles appeared blasting Powers and the New York World later printed a letter
that suggested art fraud allegations were being perpetrated by "a clique who,
under the mantle of Hiram Powers, propose to perpetuate for their own benefit,
the monopoly of American patronage which he enjoyed, to discourage any
aspirations which American youth may indulge in competition with them and to
break down any who may have the audacity to do so..."  A neoclassical critic
named Curtis called the Lincoln figure "an ugly statue of a limp, ill-favored
man" and heckled: "what a gaunt, shameful spectre of shapeless ugliness hath she
hewn out of the unoffending marble!"

(Music @33:46) Mahler Symphony #2 "The Resurrection" Movement #4 chorus.
(Video) Lincoln statue in rotunda, hands modeling clay, Lincoln photograph,
Sherwood interview, Lincoln busts, statue scroll and cape.

(Glenn Sherwood, Author) Vinnie Ream's statue of Abraham Lincoln was
controversial. Art at the time was still very much imbued with classical
elements.  The more progressive sculptors were trying to raise the art of
portraiture to a science.  They wanted to make literary works where the subject
matter and the expressiveness of form became mutually reinforcing.  The human
figure was of interest to these artists and the symbolism that they could
express through personification and allegory that was sparingly introduced.  For
example, from the side of the Lincoln work, we see the benevolent Lincoln, doing
a great deed for mankind.  From the front, we see the tragic Lincoln; a
president marked by war and death and personal grief.  At the unveiling of the
statue, one senator said that Lincoln's face "mirrored the melancholy scenes in
which he was so prominent an actor." The progressive critic Miner Kellogg
pointed out the symbolism in the work, that Lincoln was depicted in the act of
presenting the Emancipation Proclamation to a newly liberated people.  The long
cloak falling off one shoulder and caught precariously by the left hand
represented the protective mantle of government that had almost slipped away,
but was held in readiness to uphold the law.  Kellogg added that the figure's
dual expression of "sadness and benevolence" was "touchingly portrayed." Another
reviewer wrote that the statue "tells the story of Lincoln very well."



(Dr. Barbara Wolanin, US Capitol Art Curator) She was able to get sort of
multiple parts of people's feelings or personalities in one sculpture.
I particularly like the expression on it, and the sort of sense of sorrow; it
has almost a kind of a tender expression that maybe had something to do with the
sculptor being a woman.  The gesture, the reaching out to people, it's a very
humble kind of an attitude, very different than a lot of the statues that are
generals and people that have their heads back and look very arrogant.  It's
anything but arrogant.

(Maggie Parker, sculptor) It reminds me and makes clear that it is what most
artists strive to do.  And her particular thing in finding that duality is
another approach to finding that aspect of humanness that's more than just
creating a likeness of the person is to find and strive to achieve the other
part or parts of that person emotionally; and what it meant in terms of the
whole people of the country at that time.

(Narrator) The statue's downcast demeanor was criticized by some writers; One
reporter asked the artist: "Why didn't you represent Lincoln in a heroic
attitude, with shoulders thrown back, with head more erect and his arm more
elevated as he gave to the world the Proclamation of Freedom?"  To this rather
impertinent inquiry Miss Ream gave a terse response:

(Vinnie) Because I never saw him in that attitude; On the contrary, I often
found him tilted back in his chair, with his feet encased in a pair of slip-shod
slippers resting on a table about on a level with his head.

(Narrator) The artist later recalled her impressions of the president:

(Vinnie) He seemed an absolutely heart-broken man; The one great, lasting, all-
dominating impression that I have always carried of Lincoln has been that of
unfathomable sorrow, and it was this that I tried to put into my statue.

(Music @ 38:46) Bach Double Concerto slow movement (start).
(Video) Ames, Lincoln statue, Revolution, Stanton & Anthony, news clips.

(Narrator)  The woman journalist Mary Clemmer Ames saw the Lincoln statue and
wrote down her impressions of the work:

(Mary Ames)  No one can object to the sadness of the expression... It is more
himself and less a mere likeness... The atmosphere created by it is the same as
that which came from the man.  It is the most real likeness of Lincoln that I
ever saw.

(Narrator) But detractors paraded the "humbug" and "art fraud" allegations slung
at Vinnie Ream and other American artists who had worked in Europe.  Amid the
donnybrook, the feminist paper The Revolution complained:

(Woman's voice) "There have not been a dozen decent critiques of Miss Ream's
Lincoln by itself apart from the girl who wrought it... Every feature of her
face, every look, every tress of what one writer calls her `flashing hair' has
been analyzed in an attempt to prove the unworthy influence it was assumed she
exercised... to secure the commission."



(Narrator) Sadly, the notoriety was to plague the artist during her entire
career and cause jaundiced opinions about her talent to linger for more than a
century.  Sales and commissions came harder.  But the indomitable Miss Ream
persisted.  Often working far into the night by candle or gaslight, the tiny
woman created full size models of virtually all of her major works, a departure
from her more renowned peers, who often only created miniatures that they later
had enlarged by hired Italian artisans.

(Video) NY scene, NY studio clip, show ads, Greeley, Noyes, art work.

(Narrator) Vinnie Ream established a studio briefly in New York during late 1871
when her marble ideal works arrived from Europe.  She began modeling sculpture
in front of the public at industrial shows, "to show a skeptical world that she
can model in clay" the press announced.  Miss Ream confronted Horace Greeley in
person and earned his support.  The Washington Star editor Crosby Noyes was a
friend who wrote often.  Noyes soon wrote to Vinnie Ream, "It was a daring
undertaking to go to New York this summer.  You have carried the war right into
the enemy's camp, nearly silenced adverse and malicious criticism and secured
favorable notices in most of the New York papers despite the atmosphere of envy
and prejudice created by the artist cliques and the Tribune."  One of the
figures on display in Miss Ream's New York studio was titled "The Spirit of the
Carnival" a work she designed after attending a festive Roman Carnival.  The
sculpture was called a "tour de force of garland carving."  Another work cut in
Italy was a bust titled "America," a Columbia figure that Vinnie Ream began
modeling during a brief stay in Paris where she studied with local artists.  It
was thought that it may have been influenced by progressive French liberals who
had inspired the creation of the "Statue of Liberty," which would later be
unveiled in New York harbor.
Another ideal work was a marble statue of the biblical prophetess "Miriam."  One
review of the Miriam work noted: "The beauty of this work of art must be seen to
be fully appreciated.  There appears a perfect grace only accounted for by the
higher refinement of conception than that so often conspicuous in productions
intended to personify the ideal and mystical rather than the real and
substantial."  Perhaps the most notable work on display in New York was a marble
statue of the controversial ancient Greek poetess Sappho.

(Glenn Sherwood) Sappho by Vinnie Ream was the artist's personal favorite of all
of her works.  The subject of the poetess contemplating suicide was a dangerous
theme for any sculptor. But the innovative Miss Ream created a dignified
portrait. The face of the figure has a faint smile, which I like to think was a
glimmer of hope in a cruel and hateful world. A bronze copy of this statue was
placed on Vinnie Ream's grave at Arlington National Cemetery.  It ultimately
came to symbolize all creative woman who were ignored and forgotten by society.

(Music @ 43:00) Mozart: Flute & Harp Concerto, famous Movement #2 theme.
(Video) Color image montage of Sappho ending with lyre and Greek name.

(Music @ 44:20) Bach Double Concerto slow movement (middle).
(Video) Fade up from black, Thomas model, NYDT clip, humbug, Reid, DC studio,
Pike, Masonic jewelry, 1876 expo, GC Bingham, portraits of VR, Bartholdi.



(Narrator) Vinnie Ream tried to get commissions for equestrian statues of the
Civil War generals Thomas, Custer and Lee, but was never able to break into the
big monument business, which tended to be dominated by male sculptors.
Miss Ream's stay in New York at least proved that she could do her own work, but
another article would ultimately appear in the New York Daily Tribune blasting
her as "The most audacious little humbug of the age."  Vinnie Ream's real
nemesis at the paper appeared to be Greeley's editor Whitelaw Reid, who was said
to be a "rejected suitor."  One competing paper retorted: "What an eternal
fitness there would be in her carving a statue of Whitelaw Reid after she shall
have shot him in a duel."
Vinnie Ream found life in New York "cheerless" and the sculpture business
disappointing.  She returned to Washington and purchased a building on
Pennsylvania Avenue near the Capitol where she established a studio.  Very few
of her ideal works sold and she continued to make portrait busts, such as a work
in 1872 that depicted Masonic leader Albert Pike in Masonic regalia.  Pike drew
fire from his brethren for bestowing several Masonic degrees on Miss Ream, since
women were not allowed to join the order.  The fraternity had some influence on
development of the "Statue of Liberty" by the French sculptor Bartholdi and the
order also apparently had some influence on Vinnie Ream and her art.  One
newspaper article called her "the Masonic artist."
Vinnie Ream exhibited some of her work in the 1876 Centennial Exposition in
Philadelphia, held to celebrate the country's independence.  The art exhibit was
popular, but seemed out of place amid the industrial focus on agriculture,
horticulture and machinery.  Many young spectators mainly came to see the
dazzling gadgetry of the Industrial Age.
The Missouri genre artist George Caleb Bingham arrived in Washington on a
political mission and began painting a portrait of Vinnie Ream.  Bingham soon
wrote James Rollins: "I am not at all surprised that she has excited the envy of
contemporary artists in her own department.  The jealousy and clamor of rival
sculptors has caused her talents to be under-rated by those who are ignorant of
art and its principles.  Few of them can claim to be her equals and in some
respects she is ahead of them all.  I can scarcely understand it.  She speaks
ill of no one, seems as kind to the lowly as the exalted.  What is it that makes
her such enemies?"  The 1876 Exposition was called "the swan song of
neoclassical art."  Completion of Bartholdi's massive Statue of Liberty in New
York harbor was even being hindered by wrangles over details and the work was
being attacked in the press.  Bartholdi was not the only one to struggle with
American acceptance.  Miss Ream faced the same dilemma among her own countrymen.
George Bingham wrote her in June of 1876: "I do not believe the portrait of you
or Miss Coleman will appear on the walls of the Centennial Exhibition; I know
that you have enemies there who will endeavor to keep in the background
everything in the shape of art which relates to you."
Vinnie Ream's largest major work was a 10 foot tall bronze figure of Civil War
Admiral David Farragut.  Shortly before Miss Ream's return from Europe, Admiral
Farragut died.  There was national mourning for the hero of Mobile Bay who had
entered the war at retirement age and who became known for his famous saying:
"Damn the torpedoes, full speed ahead."

(Video) Sherwood interview, Farragut model, smash, quarrel, news clips.

(Glenn Sherwood) A competition was held in 1872 which required artists to submit
models for the work which were to be exhibited at the U.S. Capitol.  Vinnie Ream



and Horatio Stone were the only sculptors who made large models in quest of the
Federal commission.

(Narrator) Miss Ream made a seven foot plaster standing figure which was
transported to the Capitol in early 1873 for the exhibition.  But workmen hired
to move the bulky model allowed it to fall and the figure was partially smashed
down to its iron framework.

(Music @ 48:40) Bach Double Concerto slow movement (last segment).

(Narrator) One press account observed that men were seen after the incident with
"plenty of money" and "quarreling over it." After asking the committee for more
time, Vinnie Ream was only granted one extra week.  But the tenacious Miss Ream
stayed at the Capitol working night and day to repair the model, which she
succeeded in restoring to a condition that closely resembled its original
appearance. The exhibition resulted in a committee stalemate.  A prominent New
York paper retorted: "The nation ought to feel particularly gratified when it
reflects upon its narrow escape from another of Miss Ream's eccentricities in
bronze...  and for the present, we are comparatively safe from any bronze
illustration of the Darwinian theory cunningly put forth under the pretext of
honoring the memory of our greatest naval hero."  But this time, the austere
critics had been largely silenced by the very popular success of Vinnie Ream's
Lincoln and Sappho.

(Music @ 49:41) Mahler Symphony #2 "The Resurrection" Theme #2.
(Video) Farragut model, Navy Yard, unveiling, Ames, Farragut statue.

(Narrator) After a protracted, seesaw battle with congressional committees and
competing sculptors, Miss Ream was finally awarded the $20,000 Farragut
commission in 1875 and she began modeling a larger 10 foot tall plaster version
of the model.  After completing the model in 1879, artisans from France and
Philadelphia were hired to cast the figure in bronze at the Washington Navy
Yard. The Farragut was unveiled amid great fanfare in 1881. The woman journalist
Mary Clemmer Ames wrote down her impressions of the work:

(Mary Ames) It represents the Admiral standing, untouched of allegory; just the
man himself as he stood many hundred times, gazing out over distant seas.

(Narrator) Another reporter wrote that the figure's "countenance wears what we
can only call a double expression habitual to him, which was produced by the
anomaly of a smiling mouth, with forehead and eyes of unusual sternness of
expression.  The face is alert yet thoughtful, and the position... is suggestive
of both action and repose."

(Music @ 50:58) "All Through The Night" midi synth arrangement, Barry Taylor.
(Video) VR in wedding dress, Hoxie, Richie, Kirkwood, Sequoyah.

(Narrator) In 1878, Vinnie Ream was 31 years old.  With neoclassical art on the
decline, she decided to marry Army officer Richard L. Hoxie.  Her career
dwindled after the birth of her son in 1883.  Hoxie sought to protect her from
the world and begged his bride to abandon a career that was often plagued by
overwork and financial hardship.  Hopes for the son were dashed when he was



injured in a childhood accident that left him mentally debilitated.  Perhaps as
a result, Vinnie Ream Hoxie worked to help the handicapped and returned to
sculpture toward the end of her life.  One of her last works was a statue of
Iowa Civil War governor Samuel Kirkwood which was unveiled in 1913.  She
submitted a bid for the Lincoln Memorial and at the time of her death in 1914,
she was making a statue of the Cherokee linguist Sequoyah for the U.S. Capitol
from Oklahoma, a work completed by George Julian Zolnay.

(Music @ 52:23) Parry: "Lady Radnor's Suite" slow movement.
(Video) Hoxie home, Vinita, Garfield, Custers, USCHS article, Kennedy funeral,
statue in rotunda, VR older, Brandes, Lafollette.

(Narrator) Today, there are few reminders of Vinnie Ream other than her major
works.  Her home in Washington was demolished many years ago and her possessions
were sent to historical collections in several states.  She modeled over 80
important luminaries, but today many of the sculptures remain lost or unlocated.
A bust of George Armstrong Custer that she completed in 1881 was a prize
possession of the General's widow, the venerable Elizabeth Custer, who moved the
sculpture with her as she traveled between seasonal residences.
Today, Vinnie Ream's legend lives on and she has been featured in the official
guidebook of the United States Capitol.  Her Lincoln statue continues to affect
its observers.  During the funeral of President John F. Kennedy, many were moved
as the image of Mr. Lincoln appeared to be gazing sadly down on the scene.  As
one of the oldest works in the Capitol, the statue ultimately came to symbolize
the mutual triumphs of a martyr president whose ideas prevailed and a young
woman artist's success in a provincial world.
In the end, Vinnie Ream Hoxie still displayed the charm and optimism that she
had in her youth.  Shortly before her death, she was eulogized by the Danish
literary critic Georg Brandes, a friend she met in Rome, who wrote: "Finally she
has shown me the spectacle of a human being entirely happy... A soul without a
trace of bitterness; An intellect whose work is not a labor."
As the wife of a general, Vinnie Ream was interred at Arlington after her death
and many stories appeared in praise of her character and intuitiveness.  The
Lafollette family of Wisconsin wrote: "Those wonderful dark eyes seemed to read
at a glance all there was to know."

(Video) Sherwood interview, VR speech, 1893 expo, grave at Arlington.

(Glenn Sherwood) Toward the end of her life, Vinnie Ream Hoxie spoke at the 1893
Columbian Exposition and gave many speeches to art students and women's groups.
She told them, in a way that showed her propensity for naturalism, that "As art
approaches nature, it is the more excellent." With a wisdom that reflected her
literary neoclassical roots, she advised them to "choose worthy themes" that
would "elevate" and "ennoble" mankind.  Vinnie Ream may have said it best in her
own words that seemed to say a lot about the creative process:

(Vinnie) The marble is the resurrection say the old sculptors... Our work speaks
for us and is the exponent of our hearts...The output can only be the expression
of our own souls... and we are never, never satisfied with the result of our
efforts...  It is a siren that leads us... on and on into the mystery of
creation.



(Video) closing credits.
(Music @ 54:52) Mozart: Flute & Harp Concerto, end of Movement #1.
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